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FIRE COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING 

MINUTES 

Wednesday, September 26, 2018 – 5:00 p.m.  

City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 400, San Francisco, California, 94102 

 

 
The Video can be viewed by clicking this link:  
http://sanfrancisco.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view_id=180&clip_id=31451 
 
President Cleaveland called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m. 
 

1. ROLL CALL 
 

Commission President  Ken Cleaveland  Present 
Commission Vice President Stephen Nakajo Present 
Commissioner Michael Hardeman Present 
Commissioner  Francee Covington  Present 
Commissioner Joe Alioto Veronese Present  
   
Chief of Department Joanne Hayes-White Present 

 
Mark Gonzales Deputy Chief - Operations 
Jeanine Nicholson Deputy Chief --Administration 
 
Dan DeCossio Prevention 
Tony Rivera Support Services 
Michael Cochrane Homeland Security 
Andy Zanoff EMS 
Khai Ali Airport Division 
Joel Sato Division of Training 
  
Assistant Chiefs  
Thomas Abbott Division 2 
William Storti Division 3 
  

 
2. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

There was no public comment. 

 
3. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES [Discussion and possible action] 
Discussion and possible action to approve meeting minutes. 
 

 Minutes from Regular Meeting on September 12, 2018. 
 

Commissioner Veronese asked that the minutes be amended to reflect that he was in support of 

the retreat to review the Mayor’s priorities.  Commissioner Veronese Moved to approve the 

above meeting Minutes as amended.  Commissioner Hardeman Seconded.  Motion to approve 

above Minutes as amended was unanimous. 
 
There was no public comment. 
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4. RECOGNITION OF FIREFIGHTER DEWAYNE ECKERDT, FIREFIGHTER 
PARAMEDIC MATT LANE AND FIREFIGHTER STEVEN KELLER [Discussion] 
The Commission would like to recognize American Legion, Department of California, award recipients 
Firefighter Dewayne Eckerdt for his award as the Firefighter of the Year for statewide Community 
Service and Firefighter Paramedic Matt Lane for his award as the California Firefighter of the Year for 
Valor, along with Firefighter Steven Keller who will also be recognized by American Legion Local Post 
No. 456 for their actions during a structure fire where several rescues were made. 
 
This item was taken out of order to allow Firefighter Lane time to arrive at City Hall. 
 
Chief Hayes-White introduced the three members being honored by the Fire Commission and 

stated that she is very proud of them and she thinks they are very humble.  She acknowledged 

each one individually.  In regards to Dewayne Eckerdt, she mentioned that he entered the Fire 

Department in 2004 and he demonstrates an ongoing commitment to the safety, education of 

students throughout the City of San Francisco.  She touched on his involvement with the Alisa 

Ruch Burn Foundation and stated that he was the recipient of the American Legion, 

Department of California Firefighter of the Year award.  With regards to Matt Lane and 

Stephen Kelly, they are being awarded from the American Legion Firefighter and 

Firefighter/Paramedic of the year for an early morning residential structure fire on September 

20, 2017, that they responded to and saved the life of a woman and a critically injured male.  

Chief Hayes-White described the incident in detail.  Firefighter/Paramedic Lane reiterated his 

experience and stated that every day someone in the Department does something outstanding 

and just because you don't hear about, don't think it doesn't happen.  He confirmed that both 

victims survived. 
 
Commissioner Veronese acknowledged how proud he was and stated that they should be very 

proud of themselves and he appreciates all they do. 
 
Commissioner Hardeman thanked them for saving lives and for risking their own lives. 
 
Commissioner Covington congratulated them and stated she was happy that they were there 

and that everything worked out.  She also acknowledged the great work of the Burn Foundation 

and the very important endeavor of getting that presence in the SFUSD.  She thanked them all 

for their service. 
 
President Cleaveland mentioned that when he heard they were being recognized, he thought it 

would be a good idea for the commission to recognize them as well so the people of San 

Francisco can know what fine examples our Department has.  He commended them for their 

valour and for their service to the City. 
 
There was no public comment. 
 
5. PRESENTATION FROM THE BLACK FIREFIGHTERS ASSOCIATION [Discussion] 
Presentation from the Black Firefighters Association on their goals as well as an update on the San 
Francisco Fire Youth Academy. 
 

President of the Black Firefighters Association, Captain Sherman Tillman introduced the Youth 

Academy Director Tyrone Pruitt and invited him to provide information on the Fire Youth 

Academy.  He showed a video of some of the things that they have been doing over the past 

year.  Director Pruitt announced that it was a pleasure and honor to present before the 
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Commission.  He thanked the Chief and Department for her support of the program.  He added 

that one of the traditions of the youth academy, other than building youth for a position in fire 

service and other careers, is they give them an opportunity to take on leadership roles and asked 

the youth academy members that were in attendance to come to the podium and introduce 

themselves and give a brief overview of their experiences and lessons learned from being 

members of the Youth Academy.  The members that were in attendance and spoke were:  

Squad Leader, Hadil Florez, who gave an overview on the history and background and goals of 

the Fire Youth Academy; Joanna Lam, Christine Lo, Bill Wang, Irene Chhay, Paul Bustamante, 

Dimitri Weinstein, Diego Perez, and Rone Baker. 
 
Squad Leader Lt. Hadil Florez explained that the SF Fire Youth Academy was established in 

2003 by the San Francisco Black Firefighters Association, under the leadership of its 1st 

Director Lt. Ethan Banford and Assistant Director, Inspector Tyrone Pruitt, until he took over 

the Director's position in 2004.  She mentioned the academy meets every Saturday except 

holiday weekends from 9:00 a.m. until 1:00 p.m. and is available for people ages 13 to 18 years 

old.  She described the curriculum provided and stated that they are an academically based 

program that models themselves upon the structure and rules of the SFFD and that 370 youth 

have gone through the program with 157 graduating from the Fire Youth Academy.  The other 

members also spoke on their experiences and lessons learned from the Youth Academy. 
 
Commissioner Veronese confirmed that the Fire Youth Academy is a 4-year program and that 

they also get exposure to the SFFD itself, by providing training and visits to various Stations.  

They discussed recruiting and funding. 
 
Chief Hayes-White stated that she supports the program and was impressed to hear how 

articulate the members of the academy are.  She acknowledged Fire Marshal Pruitt’s dedication 

to the program and thanked them all for their time. 
 
Commissioner Covington thanked Assistant Fire Marshall Pruitt and the members of the 

academy and mentioned that she was the one who prompted the presentation as she thinks its 

importation to have a program like theirs where  young people can go to on a Saturday and 

learn all of the things that help them throughout life such as financial literacy and other life 

skills.  They discussed the type of equipment they have and the used items that the Department 

donates to the program which they are thankful for. 
 
Vice President Nakajo thanked them for their presentation and acknowledged how impressive 

the academy members looked in their uniforms.  He acknowledged the investment of the Black 

Firefighters Union puts into the program and the support of their parents.  He confirmed that 

there are currently 30 members in the program and that the Black Firefighters Union supplies 

their uniforms and provides the members' meals and $100.00 stipends, depending on their 

participation during the month. 
 
Commissioner Hardeman thanked them for their presentation and acknowledged the dedication 

of all involved and that no one is wasting their time by participating in the program and he will 

continue to support it as well. 
 
Commissioner Veronese confirmed that folks can donate to the organization through their 

501c-3 by mailing donations to 4926 Third Street, San Francisco, CA, 94124. 
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President Cleaveland commended each of the cadets and graduates on making it through a 

program that at times is really hard but that their life will be richer for the experience.  He also 

agreed that the word needs to get out so that more donations can happen and can flow into the 

Youth Academy. 
 
The meeting changed course and went back to agenda item 4, as Matt Lane entered the room. 
 
Captain Tillman stated that the Youth Academy is a very diverse group and members come 

from all over San Francisco.  He talked about events that have taken place over the summer 

including a backpack drive, a walk for sickle cell and a health fair for the neighborhood.  He 

acknowledged Earl Gage, who was the first black firefighter in San Francisco and without him, 

they would not be here and he thinks the city should honor him with a plaque, street name, 

building name or something to honor his memory.  
 
Chief Hayes-White acknowledged the Black Firefighters Association under the leadership of 

Captain Tillman for the rebirth and stated that their new headquarters looks amazing.  She 

mentioned that Captain Tillman is the first President of the Black Firefighters Association that 

is also a member of Local 798, which says the Department has come a long way.  She 

mentioned that she is very proud of all the things that they are endeavoring to do and what they 

have already done.  Captain Tillman introduced his Executive Board that were able to attend 

the meeting which included Recording Secretary Firefighter, Jacob Pale; Sergeant of Arms, 

John Smith and Secretary, Antoine Davis. 
 
Commissioner Hardman was glad to hear that Captain Tillman was also a member of 798 

because they all have a common bond and have the same goal.  He mentioned that he hopes by 

the time his grandchildren grow up, there will be opportunities that are equal for everybody. 
 
Commissioner Veronese stated that he met with Captain Tillman about a month ago as he was 

adjusting taking leadership of the AFA and he was really pleased to hear that he was also a 

member of Local 798 as they are also a great institution and he was glad to see him putting new 

effort behind growing the organization at a time when the African-American population in San 

Francisco is dwindling.  He stated that he was willing to work with the AFA to get a plaque or 

something meaningful to honor Earl Gage, the first black firefighter in the SFFD.  He 

concluded by stating what a great organization the AFA is. 
 
Commissioner Covington announced that when Commissioner Veronese gives his word that he 

is willing to help, which means if you are in the trenches, he will be there with you and she will 

also be there.  She congratulated Captain Tillman on having a new position and taking the bull 

by the horns and getting in there to do the work that still needs to be done.  She stated that she 

shared with Commissioner Veronese about how she’s been hearing over the years of her tenure 

on the commission, about the openness of the BFA and their willingness to help prepare anyone 

who is interested in being in the field, to help them prepare for exams and agility tests to get 

them in shape and encourage them no matter which community they come from, they have 

always had open arms.  She thanked them for being here today and stated she is very proud of 

them. 
 
Vice President Nakajo was impressed with the format of the new Executive Board and thought 

it was a good plan bringing in the young energy of the memberships in terms of the black 
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firefighters.  He also agreed that something needed to be done to honor Earl Gage.  He touched 

on the consent decree and what it meant to all minorities.  He mentioned that he is willing to 

work with them as well. 
 
President Cleaveland thanked them for their presentation and their leadership and mentioned 

that they are an inspiration to all of us and to keep of the good work. 
 
There was no public comment. 
 
5. CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT’S REPORT [Discussion] 
REPORT FROM CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT, JOANNE HAYES-WHITE 
Report on current issues, activities and events within the Department since the Fire Commission 
meeting on June 27, 2018, including budget, academies, special events, communications and outreach to 
other government agencies and the public. 
 

Chief Hayes-White reported on events since the last meeting on September 12, 2018.  Chief 

Hayes-White stated that in regards to the budget, they are working with the Controller’s Office 

and the Mayor’s Budget Office on the final closeout of the fiscal year budget and they finished 

the fiscal year without any issues and are currently working on the carryforward of funds for 

projects and other expenditures that in in the process and will be completed in the 2018/2019 

fiscal year.  She added that it is anticipated that the closeout and rollover of the funds for the 

department will be completed over the next few weeks.   She mentioned that the Department 

was awarded over $3 million in federal grant funds over the past few weeks for three separate 

grant projects, which included $399,562 for a new rescue boat, and $2,733,591 for the purchase 

of new rescue tools as well as new defibrillators for department apparatus.  She acknowledged 

all members that participated in securing the grant under the direction of the Deputy Director of 

Finance, Mr. Corso.  She mentioned that Mr. Corso was currently working on the job 

description for the grant writer and he will forward a copy to the commission when it is 

complete.  She touched on the Division of Training which included the bump up academy 

which currently has 23 members, an entry-level E.M.T academy; Officer Training Class and 

they are projecting an academy class of 54 H-2 firefighters in January of 2019.  Chief Hayes-

White described events that she has attended during the reporting period, including a Global 

Climate Summit, an auxiliary water supply system meeting, a housing meeting to talk about the 

collaborative nature of the work that needs to be done in an effort to streamline the housing 

process and a fundraiser relay that raised funds for the Burn Foundation.  She acknowledged 

Chief Rivera and the San Francisco Fire Credit Union for their generous donations as well as 

the BFA for cooking dinner following that event.  She touched on the recent attendance at the 

National Fire Protection Association and touched on lessons learned and changes that will be 

made in the industry at that conference.  She mentioned other events that she attended during 

the reporting period. 

 

Commissioner Veronese confirmed that the Federal Grants that were just awarded must be used 

specifically for a rescue boat, rescue tools, and defibrillators. 

 

Commissioner Hardeman thanked Chief Hayes-White for her very good report and stated he 

enjoyed hearing about the grants. 
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President Cleaveland thanked Chief Hayes-White for her report and commended her on 

working with the NFPA and improving standards for firefighter radios and he gave her kudos 

for leading that effort and making it happen. 
 
There was no public comment. 
 
 
REPORT FROM ADMINISTRATION, DEPUTY CHIEF JEANINE NICHOLSON 
Report on the Administrative Divisions, Fleet and Facility status, including an update on the Chief’s 
Residence, Finance, Support Services, Homeland Security and Training within the Department. 
 

Chief Nicholson reported on events for the month of August 2018.  She thanked Commissioner 

Covington for spearheading the retreat/special meeting yesterday.  In regards to the assignment 

office, she mentioned that the annual seniority list has been issued and vacancy bids will be 

happening soon, including the airport.  She touched on the recent promotions, including 5 

captains, eleven H-4 inspectors, and 13 acting inspectors.  She touched on Support Services 

which included facility requests.  She covered the Bureau of Equipment where they recently 

received five wildland rigs from the State, which reduces the impact and wear and tear on the 

frontline rigs and the ability to help other departments in California, as well as ourselves when 

the disaster hits and they will have those rigs available for deployment.  She added that they 

have ordered six fire engines that are due to be delivered at the end of this year, that SJ 

Amoroso won the bid for the Ambulance Deployment Facility which is scheduled for opening 

in 2020 and that the AWSS needs to be expanded and will take a lot of funding and many years 

to complete and they are in conversation with the PUC to come up with ideas on this issue.  She 

talked about activity at the Training Division, including in-service training and the Fire 

Reserves.  She touched on Homeland Security and the preparations they are dealing with for 

upcoming events including Fleet Week. 

 

Commissioner Veronese asked for more information on the award that Chief Cochrane 

received for his response to the 911 incident in New York City, along with John Sikora and Jeff 

Morano. 

 

Commissioner Hardeman thanked Chief Nicholson for her report and was glad to hear the good 

news on the equipment.  He also mentioned that he recently heard on the television that people 

should not only have smoke alarms in their bedrooms, but also a carbon monoxide monitor.  He 

also was glad to hear that all 43 members from the 122 academy class made it through their 

first 6 months. 

 

President Cleaveland confirmed the hose tenders that were shown in the overhead would cost 

the SFFD approximately $1 million each which he announced was cheaper and quicker than 

spending billions on building new cisterns. 

 
There was no public comment. 
 
6. COMMISSION REPORT [Discussion] 
Report on Commission activities since last meeting on August 8, 2018 
 

Commissioner Covington thanked the Commission and commission secretary for their 

assistance in organizing the retreat.  She mentioned that she has heard from a few people 
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regarding the retreat and that they have been extremely complimentary and that she thought it 

gave the commission an opportunity to talk about things that they don't ordinarily get a chance 

to talk about at length.  She also thanked everyone who attended and was glad to have heard 

some new voices, which she also thought was important, as well as the command staff and 

other members who contributed to a very rich exchange of ideas. 
 
Commissioner Hardman explained that because of the heavy traffic around City Hall because 

of the Dreamforce conventions, he took the streetcar down and was amazed at all the 

construction and big developments going in as well as having 170,000 people contributing to 

technology, he realized how lucky he was to not only have be born in San Francisco but to be 

able to live in the City 
 
There was no public comment. 
 
8. AGENDA FOR NEXT AND FUTURE FIRE COMMISSION MEETINGS [Discussion] 
Discussion regarding agenda for next and future Fire Commission meetings. 
 

 Commission Retreat Action Items 
 Peer Support Resolution 
 MOU with GOTC 
 Drone Policy Update 
 Update on Station 5, 16 and location for a new training facility 
 Cancer Prevention Foundation update 
 Public Service Announcement thru SFGOV TV 
 Strategic Plan update 
 Chief’s appraisal 
 Amendments to the Disciplinary Process/Early Case Resolution 
 AB 3115 

 
There was no public comment. 
 
 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

President Cleaveland adjourned the meeting at 7:27 p.m. 


